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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 10 July 2019
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7.21 pm and stated the Council meeting is being held on the traditional country of the Wurundjeri people and acknowledged them as Traditional Owners. The Mayor paid her respects to their Elders, past, present and emerging, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. 

The Mayor acknowledged the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people never ceded sovereignty of their lands and have continuously cared for their country for over 60,000 years as the world's oldest living culture.

	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr Natalie Abboud (Mayor)
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Mark Riley (Deputy Mayor)
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	Leave of absence

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	Leave of absence

	Cr Jess Dorney
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Dale Martin
	7.21 pm
	10.50 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	Leave of absence

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	Leave of absence


APOLOGIES: 
Leave of absence has been granted to:
Cr Carli Hannan - 11 April 2019 to 12 August 2019
Cr Davidson - 19 June 2019 to 31 July 2019
Cr Tapinos - 17 June 2019 to 30 July 2019

Cr Yildiz - 5 July 2019 to 21 July 2019
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Director Business Transformation – Sue Vujcevic
Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Acting Director City Futures – Phillip Priest

Director Community Development – Arden Joseph

Director Engagement and Partnerships – Joseph Tabacco

Executive Manager Finance – Liz Rowland

Manager Corporate Governance – Jodie Watson
Unit Manager Governance and Civic Protocols – Sally Curran

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Cr Dorney indicated a disclosure in a conflict of interest in Council report DEP6/19 Expression of Interest - 420 Victoria Street, Brunswick Recommendations.

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 June and 24 June 2019 be confirmed.
Carried


Minutes / Reports of Special Committee:
Nil. 
Petitions:
Nil. 
	Suspension of Standing Orders

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded that standing orders be suspended to thank and commend the Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo for her service to the municipality.
Carried
Standing orders were suspended at 7.28 pm.



The Mayor acknowledged correspondence from resident, Jennifer Jacomb in relation to Dr Di Lorenzo’s tenure as Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and highlighted her outstanding contribution to the community. Ms Jacomb wished the CEO all the best for the future.

The Mayor also thanked Ms Jacomb for her efforts in recognising the CEO.
At the invitation of the Mayor, Councillors expressed their thanks to the outgoing CEO noting:

· The privilege in working with Dr Di Lorenzo and the pleasure of working with her, particularly as Mayor;

· Her significant leadership and the legacy she leaves behind;

· Her capacity as an enabler and problem solver and her ability to inspire;

· Her professionalism, nous and tenacity and capacity to work through problems.

A community member also expressed his appreciation on behalf of the community.
	Standing Orders Resumption

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that standing orders be resumed at 7.37 pm.
Carried


QUESTION TIME:
Question Time commenced at 7.40 pm.

	QT73/19
Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP) Heritage Assessment – Vanessa Birch

	In relation to a response provided at the previous Council meeting that a heritage assessment would be part of the LXRP project, the resident asked:
· Will Council not delay in writing to the Victorian Design Review panel in regards to Heritage assessment before the level crossing removals commence. 

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Partnerships and Engagement, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Council has made contact with the department as indicated at a previous meeting. 

· Council does not currently have the design plans and is unable to respond to any detailed questions about design or heritage.

· There is a Notice of Motion on this topic in tonight’s agenda.


	QT74/19
LXRP - Construction Impacts - Vanessa Birch

	The resident asked:
· How is Council going to help ensure my family are able to safely travel to and from the home, sleep effectively and ensure the home is safe during construction?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:
· The recommendation in the Council report on tonight’s agenda is aimed at providing Council with the ability to protect the interest of residents and respond to the concerns that have been raised.

· Council does not have the detailed plans and construction methodology, so specific areas of concern cannot be responded to at the time.
· Council will be advocating for mitigating the impacts on residents and will reach out to other Councils to get examples of what’s worked for them.

The Mayor noted LXRP representatives have briefed Councillors, noting residents will be compensated. Council will support residents in trying to ensure compensation meets their needs.


	QT75/19
LXRP - UPFIELD CORRIDOR COALITION - Jane Holroyd

	On behalf of the Upfield Corridor Coalition, the resident asked:

· Can Council release some money prior to the establishment of the Community Reference Group to assist the Upfield Corridor Coalition in staging a meeting on Sunday 28 July 2019?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Council officers have been in touch with the Upfield Corridor Coalition. 

· There is a decision before Council tonight regarding the establishment of a community reference group.

· In relation to the upcoming town hall meeting, the application for a quick response grant has been facilitated and Council is going through the administrative aspects of making sure that Council can release some funds. 


	QT76/19
LXRP - Construction Impacts - Jane Holroyd

	The resident asked:

· Has the Council done its own valuation of the established trees along the impacted stretch of the trainline and if so, can this information be released to assist advocacy?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· The State Government, through the LXRP website is calling for public submissions to the incorporated document which forms part of the planning scheme process. As part of this, the Environmental Management Strategy needs to be prepared. 

· There are specific conditions for the LXRP to report back to Council, regarding issues of heritage and specifically Gandolfo Gardens.

The Mayor added that LXRP representatives have been made aware of the trees around Coburg Station and copies of the arborist report have been requested by Council.


	QT77/19
LXRP - Construction Impacts - Mick James

	The resident asked:

· How does Council propose to represent the interests of residents most directly impacted by construction of the skyrail between Coburg and Moreland stations, particularly in assisting them to get access to information?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Council also does not have all the information it needs to understand the full impacts of the construction.

· Council has been advocating for the project, both to the State Government and the community.

· This is a State Government Project which means Council is limited in what it can do, however Council is committed to advocacy for residents.

· Residents are encouraged to be a part of the Community Reference Group if it is established by Council tonight.

· Council does not have timelines or a construction methodology plan. Without that information it is difficult for Council to understand what actions it can take.


	QT78/19
LXRP - Construction Impacts - Pauline Galvin

	The resident asked:

· Will Council advocate for options that are consistent with reducing vehicular traffic in Coburg and for the protection of mature habitat trees currently growing along the railway embankment?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Council’s advocacy position regarding Victoria Street, has been consistent with the Coburg Structure Plan, and infrastructure and public asset related improvements, such as Coburg Square, which envisages new spaces and new ways of using spaces.

· These visions may require changes to the way current roads are used.

· Council has not seen any concept plans for the LXRP to understand whether its position has been taken into account. Until those plans are prepared, there are still opportunities to seek community views.

· The Coburg Vision documents are available on Council’s website to help the community to understand the background to Council’s position.


	ON10/19
LXRP - ACTIVE TRANSPORT - John Englart

	The resident asked:

· What active transport data has been shared with LXRP?

· What active transport data has LXRP shared with Council?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Engagement and Partnerships, Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Bicycle counts have been provided to LXRP representatives. 

· Further enquiry with officers is required to confirm other data sets provided and this part of the question will be taken on notice. The resident will be provided with a response with further information.

· No active transport data has been provided by LXRP representatives to Council.


	QT79/19
LXRP – COUNCIL PARTNERSHIP WITH COMMUNITY - Jack Amanatidis

	The resident asked:

· Will Council fight for the objectives of heritage, environment, active transport, integrated transport and public realm?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Bolton highlighted:

· There are aspects of this project that can be fought and there is opportunity for Council to partner with the community.
· There is the potential for risky behaviour if good outcomes for pedestrians and cyclists are not achieved.


	QT80/19
Brunswick Junior Football Club - Community Grants - Beth Scott

	The resident asked:

· Will Council reconsider the grant allocation recommendation, as there is further information about the position of the Club that may assist?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director Community Development, Arden Joseph advised:

· It is pleasing to hear about the success of the Club and Council commends the Club on its efforts.

· This category of grants was oversubscribed, which meant that not all projects could be recommended for funding.

· Following Council’s decision, Council officers will meet with club representatives to explore other avenues for the Club to gain funding for their project.

The resident further asked:

· What is Council’s position broadly on how it will support clubs as demand on their volunteer resources continues to increase?

At the request of the Mayor, Director Community Development, Arden Joseph advised:

· Further discussion will be held about broader support available for sporting clubs when officers meet with the Club.


	Question Time Extension

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that Question Time be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried
Question Time was extended at 8.14 pm.


	QT81/19
Waste Services - Kristy Lee Tyrrell

	The resident asked:

· Given the improvement to the quality of service delivery within the last 12 months, with a reduction of up to 50% of resident’s complaints, why is Council looking at jeopardising this by potentially outsourcing services. 

	At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne advised:

· Council will consider a report on the Waste Services Review at tonight’s meeting.

· There has been a reduction of customer service requests in the northern area, however the volume of requests remains significantly higher than the southern part of the municipality.

The resident further asked:

· How does Council expect to continue to work towards achieving the strategic objectives as discussed within the last published annual review, including:

· Employment opportunities;
· Enhancing the environmental outcomes of Council’s waste services;
· Improved resident satisfaction rating; and 
· Providing transparent and effective governance of Council’s operatives.

At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne advised:

· Council will consider a report on the Waste Services Review at tonight’s meeting.
· The decision before Council is not whether to outsource the service or not.


	QT82/19
Waste Services - Will Wyatt

	The resident asked:
· As outsourcing results in less secure employment and drives down wages and conditions for employees, how do Councillors factor this into their decision making, especially as many Councillors are aligned to an anti-privatisation party policy. 

	The Mayor advised:

· As this is a confidential item, it is necessary that the discussion will take place when the meeting is closed to the public. However, the comments made can be taken into account by Councillors during the debate.

Cr Bolton advised she agreed with the sentiment of the question.

	The resident further asked:

· If the decision focuses on the cost of service delivery, have other alternatives being investigated prior to looking at market testing, for example looking at co-operatives with other Councils to increase purchasing power?

	At the request of the Mayor, Chief Executive Officer, Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· Council has looked at the data and arrangements of other Councils. Of the six other northern Councils:

· Three do waste by contract; 

· Two do waste partly by contract, including Moreland, where waste is done by contract in the south and by in-house collection services in the north. 

· Two do waste by in-house collection. 

· There would be no reason why Council would not look at any of these options as part of the way forward. The idea of a shared service, particularly if there is an option of in-house collection, could be considered as an option going forward. 


	QT83/19
Waste Services - Tash Wark

	The resident asked:

· The Australian Services union (ASU) is seeking additional time to consider the report and the ability to work with Council to explore further outcomes prior to the decision being presented to Councillors. Will Council commit to a deferral of this matter until such time?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne advised:

· The process leading up to the report has occurred over 2 years and has included discussions with staff, Councillors and ASU representatives.

· Letters have also been exchanged with the ASU.

· Council has investigated suggestions by the ASU which would have resulted in additional cost.

· Significant consultation has occurred over the past 2 years.
The resident asked:

· Given the in-camera nature of this report, where do Councillors stand in relation to this matter?

At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Riley advised:

· Council does not propose to discuss the report publicly because it would not benefit the workers.

· There is a need to treat the matter sensitively as it relates to the people delivering the service.

· Tonight’s consideration is not about outsourcing. It is about the next steps for the waste collection service.

The Mayor advised: 

· The report is confidential which means Councillors are not able to discuss the nature of the report. 

At the request of the Mayor, the Chief Executive Officer advised:

· There are as small number of confidential categories for information to be made confidential. These include personnel matters and contractual matters.


Question Time concluded at 8.25 pm.
Council Reports:
	DEP7/19
Level Crossing Removals Advocacy - Council Action Plan Item (D19/235147)

	The Victorian Government, through its agency, the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP), confirmed on 7 May 2019 that 4 level crossings will be removed in Moreland at Bell Street, Munro Street, Reynard Street and Moreland Road.
This announcement follows a pre-election promise in October 2018 from the Labor Government that if they were re-elected, they would remove all 4 crossings via a continuous elevated rail solution. 
Council supports the removal of level crossings and welcomes this announcement, which responds to one of its key advocacy objectives which was for Reynard and Munro Streets to be removed at the same time as Bell Street and Moreland Road. This will minimise disruption to the community and maximise the opportunities for community benefit. However, Council is disappointed with the more recent release of the station designs for Coburg and Moreland stations on 12 June 2019, which have occurred without any consultation with Council or the community and prior to the completion of the LXRP’s consultation on open space opportunities for the project. Council will continue to work with the LXRP and advocate to the State Government for a final design that incorporates best practice technologies to minimise noise and visual impact, the creation of new and improved open spaces, improved links and pathways for pedestrians and cyclists and integration with Council’s existing urban renewal program for Coburg. Council will also advocate to the State Government and the LXRP for further consultation to occur on the remainder of the project.

The purpose of this report is to seek endorsement from Council for advocacy actions that build upon and provide greater articulation of Council’s previously endorsed position, including the creation of a Community Reference Group.

A core focus of Council’s proposed advocacy position is to provide and clarify mechanisms and processes with LXRP to ensure Moreland’s community opinions are heard by LXRP and that processes are formalised to allow for dialogue between LXRP and Moreland community. 

	Officer Recommendation

Council:

1.
Notes the confirmation that 4 level crossings will be removed on the Upfield line at Bell Street, Munro Street, Reynard Street and Moreland Road.

2.
Reaffirms its advocacy position for the confirmed level crossing removal projects on the Upfield line and those which are yet to be confirmed including Glenroy Road, Glenroy and further south through Brunswick.

3.
Writes a letter to the State Minister for Transport Infrastructure which:

a)
Expresses Council’s support for the Upfield line level crossing removal projects.

b)
Expresses Council’s disappointment regarding the lack of recent consultation on the designs of the new stations issued in June 2019.

c)
Confirms Council’s advocacy position as outlined in this report.

d)
Seeks confirmation about timing on the Level Crossing Removal Project’s community engagement program for the remainder of the project.

e)
Re-confirms Council’s continued advocacy for a further 8 level crossing removals through Brunswick.

4.
Advocates to the State Government and the Level Crossing Removal Project for a final design that incorporates best practice technologies to minimise noise and visual impact, the creation of new and improved open spaces, improved links and pathways for pedestrians and cyclists and integration with Council’s existing urban renewal program for Coburg. 

5.
Requests the Level Crossing Removal Project conducts further consultation with the Moreland community on the proposed design for the level crossing removals, including the station designs, which now includes 2 additional crossings at Reynard and Munro Streets in addition to Bell Street and Moreland Road crossings.

6.
Seeks to continue to participate in the Level Crossing Removal Project-led community engagement program to ensure Council’s role in the project is known to the community and to ensure that the community’s views are appropriately considered by the Level Crossing Removal Project and the State Government.

7.
Authorises the Manager City Change and Transport Coordinator to modify parking restrictions (including the issue of any appropriate permits) to facilitate the Level Crossing Removal Project for the duration of the level crossing works, subject to the Level Crossing Removal Project or the North West Program Alliance reinstating the existing restrictions at the completion of the project at no cost to Council.

8.
Endorses the creation of a Community Advocacy Reference Group to enable regular communication of officer activities, community activities and Councillor activities, enable resource support to community advocacy activities and to ensure that the views of the community are appropriately heard.

9.
Authorises the Manager Places and Major Partnership Projects to undertake the necessary actions to set up and run the Community Reference Group and to report back to Council on the actions and activities of this group.

	Motion
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the confirmation that 4 level crossings will be removed on the Upfield line at Bell Street, Munro Street, Reynard Street and Moreland Road.

2.
Notes that the Upfield Railway Line Precinct is listed on the Victorian Heritage Database as being historically, architecturally, scientifically and socially important to the State of Victoria.

3.
Re-affirms its advocacy position for the confirmed level crossing removal projects on the Upfield line and those which are yet to be confirmed further south through Brunswick.

4.
Writes a letter to the State Minister for Transport Infrastructure which:

a)
Expresses Council’s support for the Upfield line level crossing removal projects 

b)
Expresses Council’s disappointment regarding the lack of recent consultation on the designs of the new stations issued in June 2019.

c)
Confirms Council’s advocacy position as outlined in this report.

d)
Seeks confirmation about timing on the Level Crossing Removal Project’s community engagement program for the remainder of the project.

e)
Expresses Council’s support for the recently announced Glenroy Road level crossing removal project on the Craigieburn line.

f)
Seeks reassurance that the announced trench option for Glenroy Road is designed to successfully connect the broader activity centre and facilitate a new civic space in the heart of Glenroy.

g)
Reconfirms Council’s continued advocacy for a further 8 level crossing removals through Brunswick.
5.
Advocates to the State Government and the Level Crossing Removal Project for a final design that incorporates best practice technologies to minimise noise and visual impact, the creation of new and improved open spaces, improved links and pathways for pedestrians and cyclists and integration with Council’s existing urban renewal program for Coburg. 

6.
Requests the Level Crossing Removal Project conducts further consultation with the Moreland community on the proposed design for the level crossing removals, including the station designs, which now includes 2 additional crossings at Reynard and Munro Streets, Coburg in addition to Bell Street and Moreland Road, Coburg crossings.

7.
Seeks to continue to participate in the Level Crossing Removal Project-led community engagement program to ensure Council’s role in the project is known to the community and to ensure that the community’s views are appropriately considered by the Level Crossing Removal Project and the State Government.

8.
Authorises the Manager City Change and Transport Coordinator to modify parking restrictions (including the issue of any appropriate permits) to facilitate the Level Crossing Removal Project for the duration of the level crossing works, subject to the Level Crossing Removal Project or the North West Program Alliance reinstating the existing restrictions at the completion of the project at no cost to Council.

9.
Endorses the creation of a Community Advocacy Reference Group, in accordance with the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines at Attachment 1 to this report, to enable regular communication of officer activities, community activities and Councillor activities, enable resource support to community advocacy activities and to ensure that the views of the community are appropriately heard.

10.
Replaces dot point one in the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines – Bell to Moreland Level Crossing Removal, at Attachment 1 to this report, under the heading Membership to read ‘5 representatives from the Moreland community who may have expertise or interest in relation to level crossing removals.

11.
Notes the community is organising urgent actions so the Level Crossing Removal Project doesn’t complete designs and begin construction before the community has had adequate input, and for this reason, the Upfield Corridor Coalition is organising a Town Hall meeting to inform the community about the level crossing project on 28 July 2019. This meeting will require expenditure of approximately $5,300 for printing of flyers to promote the meeting and on a professional to do the visualisation of the Vision for the Upfield Corridor such as annotated maps and some key images, to be funded from the $30,000 allocation made to the Community Advocacy Reference Group; and, as this expenditure will be incurred before the establishment of the Community Reference Group is finalised:

a)
Gives its in principle support to cover these costs;

b)
Lists the event on the Council page in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on the Council website/social media.

12.
Authorises the Manager Places and Major Partnership Projects to undertake the necessary actions to set up and run the Community Advocacy Reference Group, including inviting the Coburg Historical Society, Shirley Robertson Children’s centre and a local disability advocacy group to participate and amend the Terms of Reference section titled members by deleting the words ‘and champion’, and to report back to Council on the actions and activities of this group.
Amendment

Cr Dorney moved, Cr Abboud seconded that a further point be added to the motion as follows - 
1.
In the selection criteria for membership included in the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines, include ‘a willingness and commitment to communicate the message as agreed by the group’ 

The amendment was carried and became part of the substantive motion
The Mayor determined points 1-12 and point 13 would be put to the vote.
Carried unanimously 
Point 13 was put to the vote and was carried
Resolution
That Council:

1.
Notes the confirmation that 4 level crossings will be removed on the Upfield line at Bell Street, Munro Street, Reynard Street and Moreland Road.

2.
Notes that the Upfield Railway Line Precinct is listed on the Victorian Heritage Database as being historically, architecturally, scientifically and socially important to the State of Victoria.
3.
Re-affirms its advocacy position for the confirmed level crossing removal projects on the Upfield line and those which are yet to be confirmed further south through Brunswick.

4.
Writes a letter to the State Minister for Transport Infrastructure which:

a)
Expresses Council’s support for the Upfield line level crossing removal projects.
b)
Expresses Council’s disappointment regarding the lack of recent consultation on the designs of the new stations issued in June 2019.

c)
Confirms Council’s advocacy position as outlined in this report.

d)
Seeks confirmation about timing on the Level Crossing Removal Project’s community engagement program for the remainder of the project.

e)
Expresses Council’s support for the recently announced Glenroy Road level crossing removal project on the Craigieburn line.

f)
Seeks reassurance that the announced trench option for Glenroy Road is designed to successfully connect the broader activity centre and facilitate a new civic space in the heart of Glenroy.

g)
Reconfirms Council’s continued advocacy for a further 8 level crossing removals through Brunswick.

5.
Advocates to the State Government and the Level Crossing Removal Project for a final design that incorporates best practice technologies to minimise noise and visual impact, the creation of new and improved open spaces, improved links and pathways for pedestrians and cyclists and integration with Council’s existing urban renewal program for Coburg. 

6.
Requests the Level Crossing Removal Project conducts further consultation with the Moreland community on the proposed design for the level crossing removals, including the station designs, which now includes 2 additional crossings at Reynard and Munro Streets, Coburg in addition to Bell Street and Moreland Road, Coburg crossings.

7.
Seeks to continue to participate in the Level Crossing Removal Project-led community engagement program to ensure Council’s role in the project is known to the community and to ensure that the community’s views are appropriately considered by the Level Crossing Removal Project and the State Government.

8.
Authorises the Manager City Change and Transport Coordinator to modify parking restrictions (including the issue of any appropriate permits) to facilitate the Level Crossing Removal Project for the duration of the level crossing works, subject to the Level Crossing Removal Project or the North West Program Alliance reinstating the existing restrictions at the completion of the project at no cost to Council.

9.
Endorses the creation of a Community Advocacy Reference Group, in accordance with the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines at Attachment 1 to this report, to enable regular communication of officer activities, community activities and Councillor activities, enable resource support to community advocacy activities and to ensure that the views of the community are appropriately heard.

10.
Replaces dot point one in the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines – Bell to Moreland Level Crossing Removal, at Attachment 1 to this report, under the heading Membership to read ‘5 representatives from the Moreland community who may have expertise or interest in relation to level crossing removals.

11.
Notes the community is organising urgent actions so the Level Crossing Removal Project doesn’t complete designs and begin construction before the community has had adequate input, and for this reason, the Upfield Corridor Coalition is organising a Town Hall meeting to inform the community about the level crossing project on 28 July 2019. This meeting will require expenditure of approximately $5,300 for printing of flyers to promote the meeting and on a professional to do the visualisation of the Vision for the Upfield Corridor such as annotated maps and some key images, to be funded from the $30,000 allocation made to the Community Advocacy Reference Group; and, as this expenditure will be incurred before the establishment of the Community Reference Group is finalised:

a)
Gives its in principle support to cover these costs;

b)
Lists the event on the Council page in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on the Council website/social media.

12.
Authorises the Manager Places and Major Partnership Projects to undertake the necessary actions to set up and run the Community Advocacy Reference Group, including inviting the Coburg Historical Society, Shirley Robertson Children’s centre and a local disability advocacy group to participate and amend the Terms of Reference section titled members by deleting the words ‘and champion’, and to report back to Council on the actions and activities of this group.

13.
In the selection criteria for membership included in the Terms of Reference and Funding Guidelines, include ‘a willingness and commitment to communicate the message as agreed by the group.’ 


	DCF53/19
Amendment C189: Canopy Tree Planting in Residential Areas - Decision Gateway 1 - Authorisation and Exhibition - Council Action Plan Item (D19/86573)

	Moreland’s Urban Forest Strategy 2017-26 (UFS) and Urban Heat Island Effect Action Plan 2016-26 (UHIEAP) confirm that Moreland’s urban climate is hot and getting hotter. The UFS and UHIEAP seek to grow Moreland’s urban forest to shade and cool Moreland, including increasing opportunities for planting in residential areas. The Moreland Medium Density Housing Review (October 2018) also made recommendations to improve the quality of medium density housing in Moreland by increasing tree canopy and improving landscaping outcomes.

The proposed Amendment C189 to the Moreland Planning Scheme – Canopy Trees in Moreland will achieve greater canopy coverage across Moreland through medium density development on private land. The Amendment will implement recommendations of the UFS, UHIEAP and Medium Density Review that seek to increase greening through development on private land.

Extensive analysis undertaken to support Amendment C189 to the Moreland Planning Scheme (detailed in the background report Canopy Tree Planting in Residential Areas at Attachment 1) identifies there is significant opportunity to utilise the front setback areas and private open spaces of medium density housing to plant larger trees and maximise canopy cover. Analysis shows that this can be done without impacting on delivery of the medium density housing necessary to house Moreland’s growing population. 

Specific requirements are proposed by Amendment C189 to be added to the Residential Zone schedules in the Moreland Planning Scheme to provide for taller and wider canopy trees to maximise canopy shading; design of wider private open spaces to provide the space for trees to grow to their full potential; and particular planting locations to assist in shading of hard surfaces that absorb and radiate heat. 

Amendment C189 will achieve greater canopy coverage on residentially zoned land to improve the quality of medium density housing in Moreland. This work complements current initiatives to improve residential development outcomes such as the Good Design Advice Sheets, Design Excellence Scorecard and Better Outcomes for Two Dwellings on a Lot, whilst also delivering on recommendations to improve greening identified in the UFS and UHIEAP. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Adopts the background report Canopy Tree Planting in Residential Zone Areas at Attachment 1 to this report. 

2.
Requests authorisation from the Minister for Planning in accordance with section 8A of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 to prepare and exhibit an amendment to the Moreland Planning Scheme in accordance with the draft Planning Scheme Provisions contained in Attachment 2 to this report that make the following changes:

a)
Amend the Municipal Strategic Statement Clause 21.03 Strategic Framework and Clause 21.04 Reference Documents and local policy Clause 22.01 Neighbourhood Character.

b)
Amend the schedules to the Neighbourhood Residential Zone, General Residential Zone, Residential Growth Zone and Mixed-Use Zone to insert a new Neighbourhood Character objective, landscaping requirement and decision guidelines.

c)
Update the Incorporated document the Moreland Tree Planting Manual for Residential Zones and its reference throughout the Moreland Planning Scheme.

3.
Following receipt of the Minister’s authorisation, prepares and exhibits the Amendment in accordance with Section 19 of the Planning and Environment Act 1987.

4.
Authorises the Director City Futures to make changes to the Amendment based on any conditions imposed in Council’s resolution for this report, or the conditions imposed in any authorisation granted by the Minister for Planning; and any changes to the relevant documents to correct errors and grammatical changes.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Adopts the background report Canopy Tree Planting in Residential Zone Areas at Attachment 1 to this report. 

2.
Requests authorisation from the Minister for Planning in accordance with section 8A of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 to prepare and exhibit an amendment to the Moreland Planning Scheme in accordance with the draft Planning Scheme Provisions contained in Attachment 2 to this report that make the following changes:

a)
Amend the Municipal Strategic Statement Clause 21.03 Strategic Framework and Clause 21.04 Reference Documents and local policy Clause 22.01 Neighbourhood Character.

b)
Amend the schedules to the Neighbourhood Residential Zone, General Residential Zone, Residential Growth Zone and Mixed-Use Zone to insert a new Neighbourhood Character objective, landscaping requirement and decision guidelines.

c)
Update the Incorporated document the Moreland Tree Planting Manual for Residential Zones and its reference throughout the Moreland Planning Scheme.

3.
Following receipt of the Minister’s authorisation, prepares and exhibits the Amendment in accordance with Section 19 of the Planning and Environment Act 1987.

4.
Authorises the Director City Futures to make changes to the Amendment based on any conditions imposed in Council’s resolution for this report, or the conditions imposed in any authorisation granted by the Minister for Planning; and any changes to the relevant documents to correct errors and grammatical changes.

Carried


	DCF54/19
Trial Road Closures - Sumner Street and Peers Street, Brunswick East (D19/215847)

	At the April 2019 Council meeting, Council considered a report (DCF25/19) on managing the traffic impact of the East Brunswick Village on the residential streets east of Nicholson Street. Council resolved at this meeting to commence the process for trial road closures in both Sumner Street and Peers Street, Brunswick East, defined in the Local Government Act 1989 as a ‘genuine traffic diversion experiment’. The purpose is to determine whether the closures are an appropriate method of protecting the local streets east of Nicholson Street from the traffic impact of the East Brunswick Village.

The process required public consultation under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989. This report explains the results of that consultation, and a report from VicRoads, which then allows Council to make a decision on the trial road closures.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council after consideration of the VicRoads’ report and written and verbal submissions from the public submitted under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989:
1.
Resolves under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in Sumner Street from Noel Street to a point 8 metres further west, and in Peers Street from Nicholson Street to a point 11 metres further east to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment, as published in the public notices (refer to Attachment 2).
2.
Introduces No Stopping 6 am-1 pm Thursdays parking restrictions on the northern side of Peers Street to allow waste trucks to empty waste bins in the street whilst minimising the number of reversing manoeuvres in the Rupert Street intersection.

3.
Monitors the queuing and safety at the intersection of Glenlyon Road and Nicholson Street, before and after the closures and provide recommendations to VicRoads.

4.
Requests VicRoads erect bicycle lanterns to allow Glenlyon Road cyclists to use the east-west ‘pedestrian only’ phase at Nicholson Street.

5.
Receives a further report to the Council meeting of 9 October 2019 on the impact of the traffic diversion experiment.

6.
Requests that officers notify all those previously circularised, including those who made submissions and VicRoads, of Council’s decision.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council after consideration of the VicRoads’ report and written and verbal submissions from the public submitted under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989:
1.
Resolves under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in Sumner Street from Noel Street to a point 8 metres further west, and in Peers Street from Nicholson Street to a point 11 metres further east to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment, as published in the public notices (refer to Attachment 2).

2.
Introduces No Stopping 6 am-1 pm Thursdays parking restrictions on the northern side of Peers Street to allow waste trucks to empty waste bins in the street whilst minimising the number of reversing manoeuvres in the Rupert Street intersection.

3.
Monitors the queuing and safety at the intersection of Glenlyon Road and Nicholson Street, before and after the closures and provide recommendations to VicRoads.

4.
Requests VicRoads erect bicycle lanterns to allow Glenlyon Road cyclists to use the east-west ‘pedestrian only’ phase at Nicholson Street.

5.
Receives a further report to the Council meeting of 9 October 2019 on the impact of the traffic diversion experiment.

6.
Requests that officers notify all those previously circularised, including those who made submissions and VicRoads, of Council’s decision.
9 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber during the debate.
Carried


	DCD16/19
Community Grants Program 2019-2020 Recommendations (D19/208650)

	The Community Grants Program offers a range of annual community grants for not-for-profit community groups to apply for funding towards initiatives that benefit the Moreland community.

This report makes recommendations for funding in relation to two categories; 


Project Grants (up to $5,000 per application).

Capital Works Partnership Grants (up to $40,000 per application, with a minimum 25% contribution from the applicant towards the project). 

For the 2019/2020 program, 17 applications, to the value of $82,929, were received under the Project Grant category. This represented many strong applications and a good breadth of proposals from across the municipality. Ten projects to the value of $49,929 are recommended for funding. 

Fifteen applications requesting $541,446 were received for the Capital Works Partnership funding program. Nine projects are recommended to the value of $333,123.

Following Council endorsement, all successful and unsuccessful applicants will be advised of the outcome of their applications and the necessary funding requirements will be put in place. Unsuccessful applicants will be given feedback on their applications with information on how these can be strengthened or redirected to other funding sources. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Allocates 2019/2020 Project Grant category funding, to the total value of $49,619, to:
a)
Australian Skateboarding Federation - $5,000

b)
And Also Presents - $5,000

c)
Girls Rock! Melbourne - $5,000

d)
Healthy Futures (Friends of the Earth Australia) - $4,968

e)
Hepatitis Victoria - $4,996

f)
Melbourne Homeless Collective - $5,000

g)
Operation Newstart Northern - $5,000

h)
Project Respect - $4,983

i)
Uniting (Victoria Tasmania) Limited - $4,982

j)
Whitelion Youth Agency Limited - $5,000

2.
Notes the unexpended funds in the Project Grant category, and opens a second round of Project Grant funding, from August 2019 to September 2019.

3.
Allocates 2019/2020 Capital Works Partnership Grant category funding, to the total value of $333,123, to:
a)
1st Coburg Scout Group - $40,000

b)
Brunswick Bowling Club - $21,000

c)
Brunswick City Soccer Club - $40,000

d)
Coburg Basketball Association - $32,123

e)
Coburg Districts Football Club - $40,000

f)
Oak Park Community Sports Association - $40,000

g)
Pascoe Vale Sports Club - $40,000

h)
Reynard Street Neighbourhood House - $$40,000

i)
St Andrews Cricket Club Pascoe Vale - $40,000

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Allocates 2019/2020 Project Grant category funding, to the total value of $49,619, to:

a)
Australian Skateboarding Federation - $5,000

b)
And Also Presents - $5,000

c)
Girls Rock! Melbourne - $5,000

d)
Healthy Futures (Friends of the Earth Australia) - $4,968

e)
Hepatitis Victoria - $4,996

f)
Melbourne Homeless Collective - $5,000

g)
Operation Newstart Northern - $5,000

h)
Project Respect - $4,983

i)
Uniting (Victoria Tasmania) Limited - $4,982

j)
Whitelion Youth Agency Limited - $5,000

2.
Notes the unexpended funds in the Project Grant category, and opens a second round of Project Grant funding, from August 2019 to September 2019.

3.
Allocates 2019/2020 Capital Works Partnership Grant category funding, to the total value of $333,123, to:
a)
1st Coburg Scout Group - $40,000

b)
Brunswick Bowling Club - $21,000

c)
Brunswick City Soccer Club - $40,000

d)
Coburg Basketball Association - $32,123

e)
Coburg Districts Football Club - $40,000

f)
Oak Park Community Sports Association - $40,000

g)
Pascoe Vale Sports Club - $40,000

h)
Reynard Street Neighbourhood House - $$40,000

i)
St Andrews Cricket Club Pascoe Vale - $40,000

9.03 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber during the debate.
Carried


	EMF26/19
Financial management report for the period ended 31 May 2019 - cyclical report (D19/235407)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 31 May 2019.

Council has developed and implemented a financial strategy of generating small surpluses to reinvest in much needed infrastructure projects.

The YTD Income Statement shows that Council is $6.7 million better than the revised forecast. This comprises overall revenues having ended $2.4 million better than forecast and overall expenditures having ended $4.3 million better than forecast. 
Council has spent $69.6 million in capital expenditure which is $27.5 million more than forecast. This is an increase compared to the same time last year (YTD May 2018) when the actual spend was $45.7 million. The overspend is primarily due to the unbudgeted purchase of properties totalling $35.4 million. The delay in capital expenditure of $7.9 million is primarily project timing. The majority of capital projects have been completed by the end of the financial year, with a small number requiring funds to be carried forward to the 2019/20 financial year. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 31 May 2019 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 31 May 2019 at Attachment 1 to this report.

Carried


	DBT14/19
Governance Report - July 2019 - Cyclical Report (D19/233666)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

The Governance Report – July 2019 includes:


Reports from Committee to Council;


Assemblies of Councillors records;


Amendment of Councils Vehicle Crossing Policy to reflect change in organisational structure; and


Appointment of an Independent Member to the Audit and Risk Management Committee.

This report recommends that Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council, Records of Assemblies of Councillors and adopts the Councils Vehicle Crossing Policy as amended.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 May and 31 May 2019 at Attachment 2 to this report. 

3.
Adopts the Vehicle Crossing Policy as amended at attachment 3 to this report.

4.
Appoints Ms Lisa Tripodi as a member of the Audit and Risk Management Committee for a period of 3 years, effective from 25 June 2019.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 May and 31 May 2019 at Attachment 2 to this report. 

3.
Adopts the Vehicle Crossing Policy as amended at Attachment 3 to this report. 

4.
Appoints Ms Lisa Tripodi as a member of the Audit and Risk Management Committee for a period of 3 years, effective from 25 June 2019.

5.
Notes the short timeframe provided to submit feedback regarding the reforms announced by the Minister for Local Government on 17 June 2019, proposed to be introduced to State Parliament in a Local Government Bill 2019 and:

a)
Delegates authority to the Mayor to prepare and lodge of Council’s submission by the due date; and 

b)
Includes the submission in the agenda for the ordinary Council meeting to be held on 14 August 2019.

6.
Appoints Cr Irfanli as a member of the Hearing of Submissions Committee established by Council on 10 April 2019 (DCF22/19), to hear submissions in relation to a proposal to close John Street at Albert Street, improving the crossing at Albert Street and upgrade the refuge island at the intersection of Glenlyon Road and John Street, Brunswick, to be held at 6 pm on 25 July 2019 at Moreland Civic Centre.

Carried


	DCD17/19
Preparations for Extreme Heat in the 2018/19 Summer - Response to Notice of Motion (D19/167314)

	This report is in response to Notice of Motion 53/18 tabled in November 2018, which called for a report to Council in 2019 assessing the adequacy of cool venues for Moreland residents in periods of extreme heat. 

Council has an Extreme Heat Sub-Plan containing a number of actions and initiatives aimed at minimising the impact of extreme heat events. This is a sub-plan of the Municipal Emergency Management Plan and was last endorsed in February 2019. The primary focus for Council in managing extreme heat events, is the health and wellbeing of staff and community. 

During the period between November 2018 – March 2019, there were 7 days in the Central District, when Heat Health Alerts were issued by the Chief Health Officer. The Victorian Department of Health and Human Services uses a temperature threshold level to issue a heat health alert. This heat health alert triggers elements of Moreland’s Extreme Heat Sub-Plan and the internal Extreme Heat Action Plan, including community information, education and monitoring of identified vulnerable community groups. The Extreme Heat Action Plan focusses on building individual and community resilience to extreme heat through the provision of information and support for planning how to respond before, during and after an extreme heat event.

This report provides a summary of actions undertaken by Council during the 2018/19 summer period and a review of the use of community facilities that could be considered cooler venues on days when a Heat Health Alert was issued. In general, attendance at community facilities, other than aquatic centres, was lower on Heat Health Alert days. Officers adopt a proactive approach in considering any changes to business as usual, and how best to support the health and wellbeing of staff and the community during extreme heat. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the inclusion of the following 2 vulnerable groups to the Extreme Heat Sub-Plan:

a)
Low socio-economic status who may have restricted use of, or limited access to, air-conditioning. 

b)
People living alone or who are socially isolated.

2.
Continues all strategies and actions contained in Moreland’s Extreme Heat Sub-Plan and review the plan at least every 3 years, as part of the Municipal Emergency Management Plan.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the inclusion of the following 2 vulnerable groups to the Extreme Heat Sub-Plan:

a)
Low socio-economic status who may have restricted use of, or limited access to, air-conditioning. 

b)
People living alone or who are socially isolated.

2.
Continues all strategies and actions contained in Moreland’s Extreme Heat Sub-Plan and reviews the plan at least every 3 years, as part of the Municipal Emergency Management Plan and notes Councillors will be briefed regarding the annual review with the Municipal Emergency Management Committee.

3. 
Receives a further report following the investigation of additional options for extreme heat days such as extending swimming pool opening hours to 10 pm, free swimming pool access to vulnerable people and people with a low socio-economic status and the spraying of water mist in selected public places and making the Council’s community bus available to transport isolated people to cool places.

9.14 pm
During the debate, Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber.
9.15 pm
During the debate, Cr Kavanagh returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried

9.19 pm
Following the vote, Cr Martin left the Council Chamber. 


	DCD18/19
Brunswick Baths Weekend Extended Hours - response to Notice of Motion (D19/183717)

	In December 2018 (DCD3/18) Council endorsed the trial period of extended weekend hours at Brunswick Baths, following the Council resolution via Notice of Motion NOM51/18. 
The trial took place from Saturday 2 February 2019 until Sunday 7 April 2019 (10 weeks), with the trial proving beneficial for customers, improving the overall customer experience during this busy time.

During the trial period, staff observed dispersed usage and alleviated congestion at reception and in the aquatic areas. This was as a result of being able to provide additional water time in the indoor program pool, prior to learn to swim lessons commencing. Whilst in the gym the earlier opening times, helped shift congestion during the peak opening time.

Overall:


There was a 27% (905 visits) increase in attendances between the hours of 7 am–9 am on average in comparison to the same time last year.


Pools usage saw an increase of 31% in attendances (342 attendances).


Gym usage saw an increase of 36% in attendances (524 attendances).


Membership numbers have also increased on comparable months, partly attributed to the warmer summer season, whilst member retention rates also improved.

Officers recommend the continuation of the earlier opening time of 7 am on weekends as a permanent change, except for public holidays, which open at 8 am on weekends. 

This is estimated to be at an additional cost of $21,000 per annum in staffing costs.

In comparison to the same 3-month period in 2018 (February–April), during the 2019 period there were on average 179 more members. This equates to an estimated $17,334 per month. If this trend continues for the following years, the extended opening hours will have a nil financial impact.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the ongoing extension of weekend operating hours at Brunswick Baths of a 7 am opening on a permanent basis, with the exception of public holidays, where the centre will open at 8 am.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council endorses the ongoing extension of weekend operating hours at Brunswick Baths of a 7 am opening on a permanent basis, with the exception of public holidays, where the centre will open at 8 am.

Carried


The Mayor determined that Council report DCD19/19 Coburg Night Market 2018 would be considered as the next item.
	DCD19/19
Coburg Night Market 2018 (D19/175794)

	Over its 10-year history, the Coburg Night Market has grown to become one of Moreland’s most popular events. In 2018 it was attended by 12,500 people over 3 nights. The 2018 event featured music programming from independent record labels from across Melbourne, 25% of which are Moreland based. There were 66 stalls each night, with 21% of stallholders registered in Moreland.

In 2018 the event included standard accessible infrastructure and Arts and Culture officers will continue to work with Metro Access project officers to increase the accessibility of this event in future years.

Council’s Plastic Wise policy was implemented at the event in 2018. Significant stallholder education was undertaken to aid with compliance, with involvement from both Arts and Culture and Waste Services officers.

Inclement weather caused the cancellation of 2 nights of the market – one prior to the event and one during the event. The market experienced an overall loss of $8,678 but due to factors including a no stallholder refund policy and reduced production costs as a result of cancellations, the deficit would have been higher had all 4 markets gone ahead as planned.

Due to the risk of inclement weather and the large increase in competing comparative events which have occurred since the establishment of the Coburg Night Market, it is becoming increasingly difficult for the event to attract enough high-quality stallholders.

While the market has been successful, it faces significant risks in the future, including ongoing cancellations due to poor weather, a growing inability to attract high-quality stallholders, and increasing costs resulting in budget deficits.

In 2019, a new format will be trialed where the Coburg Night Market is held over 4 consecutive dates from Thursday to Sunday, instead of 4 consecutive Fridays, with the option of postponing the event to an alternative block of dates if severe weather is forecast a week prior. This new format will not only provide a contingency plan for severe weather but numerous other benefits including more opportunities for audience attendance, reduced production costs, reduced damage to the park surface of Bridges Reserve, concentrated marketing efforts and increased hours of trade for stallholders. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council note this report on the 2018 Coburg Night Market.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council notes this report on the 2018 Coburg Night Market.

9.21 pm
During the debate, Cr Martin returned to the Council Chamber 
Carried


The Mayor determined to return to the order of business as printed in the agenda.

Prior to the commencement of this item, Cr Dorney declared a conflict of interest describing an indirect interest by close association due to her partner having a connection with one of the proponents to the Expression of Interest process. 

9.23 pm
Cr Dorney left the Council Chamber prior to the discussion of this item.
	DEP6/19
Expression of Interest- 420 Victoria Street, Brunswick recommendations (D19/219148)

	At its ordinary meeting on 13 March 2019 (DEP1/19), Council resolved to commence an Expression of Interest (EOI) process to lease the site at 406 Victoria Street, Brunswick (commonly referred to as 420 Victoria Street or the Brunswick Business Incubator). The EOI was a call to market exercise that sought to evaluate interest for establishing coworking, incubator, makerspace, acceleration and an event space on the site. At the same meeting, Council further endorsed a recommendation to receive a report following the EOI process.

The EOI was undertaken in April 2019. Five proposals were received, and the Evaluation Panel recommends that the shortlist of 3 proponents are invited to submit more comprehensive proposals through an invitation only Request for Proposal (RFP). 

This report seeks Council’s endorsement of the objectives and criteria for the RFP and authority to proceed with the RFP process to secure a potential lessee for the site. It is anticipated that the RFP process will commence mid-July 2019 and run through to October 2019.

This report also seeks Council’s approval to commence the statutory process under section 190 of the Local Government Act 1989 (the Act) which requires Council to give public notice of its intention to enter into a lease and to consider any submissions received in accordance with section 223 of the Act. This process provides an opportunity for any person to make a submission.
A report discussing the outcomes and the evaluation panel recommendations, following the RFP process, will be presented to Council in December 2019.

	Officer Recommendations

That Council:

1.
Notes the shortlist of Expression of Interest (EOI) proponents as documented in the confidential Evaluation Report at Attachment 1.

2.
Endorses the objectives and criteria for the Request for Proposal process outlined in Table 2 in this report.

3.
Authorises officers to commence a Request for Proposal process with the shortlisted EOI proponents.

4.
Receives a further report following the completion of the Request for Proposal process detailing the process, the evaluation report and the evaluation panel’s recommendations.

5.
In accordance with sections 190 and 223 of the Local Government (Act) 1989 gives public notice of its intention to lease 406 Victoria Street, Brunswick.

6.
Appoints Councillor _____________ as Chair, and Councilor’s __________, ______________and ______________ to a Committee to hear any submitters wishing to be heard in support of their written submission received pursuant to section 223 of the Act.

7.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg and following the hearing of submissions, a further report will be presented to Council for a final decision on leasing the site.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the shortlist of Expression of Interest (EOI) proponents as documented in the confidential Evaluation Report at Attachment 1.

2.
Endorses the objectives and criteria for the Request for Proposal process outlined in Table 2 in this report.

3.
Authorises officers to commence a Request for Proposal process with the shortlisted EOI proponents.

4.
Receives a further report following the completion of the Request for Proposal process detailing the process, the evaluation report and the evaluation panel’s recommendations.

5.
In accordance with sections 190 and 223 of the Local Government (Act) 1989 gives public notice of its intention to lease 406 Victoria Street, Brunswick.

6.
Appoints Councillor Riley as Chair, and Councillors Tapinos, Irfanli and Martin to a Committee to hear any submitters wishing to be heard in support of their written submission received pursuant to section 223 of the Act.

7.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg and following the hearing of submissions, a further report will be presented to Council for a final decision on leasing the site.

Carried
9.27 pm
Cr Dorney returned to the Council Chamber after the item was voted on.



	EMF27/19
Discontinuance and Sale of Right of Way Adjoining 29 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg (D19/193092)

	On 7 June 2018, the owner of 30 Bell Street, Coburg contacted Council expressing an interest in acquiring a section of the Right of Way (ROW) enclosed at the rear of their property shown at Attachment 1 to this report.
The ROW is enclosed within two properties, 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg. The owner of 28 Bell Street has also expressed an interest in purchasing.
The road was created in 1925, it is described as Volume 5044 Folio 771 on Title Plan LP13138. The entire ROW measures approximately 3.1 metres in width and 28.6 metres in length, measuring approximately 88.66 square metres in total. 
The enclosed section of ROW is not used as a road. Council records indicate the road has not been used from as early as 1951. As it has not been used as road for approximately 67 years, it is not required for road purposes.
The proposed sale of the former ROW to the owner of 30 Bell Street will provide income of $12,760 and the proposed sale to the owner of 28 Bell Street will provide an income of $9,625 to Council. The amount has been agreed upon by the applicant for the purchase, pending a Council decision. This transaction would result in the removal of the road status for the ROW along the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg and the transfer of ownership of the former road.
The purpose of this report is to recommend the discontinuance of the road status and sale of the land from the former road, to the adjoining owners of 28 and 30 Bell Street under the Local Government Act 1989.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the discontinuance and sale of the road enclosed at the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg, as shown at Attachment 1 to this report, by private treaty to the property owners of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg in accordance with section 206 and clause 3 of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act 1989 and Council’s Rights of Way Associated Policies 2011 and the Rights of Way Strategy. 
2.
Notes that no objections were received, and internal and external referrals provided no objections, to the proposed discontinuance and sale of the road enclosed within the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg as shown at Attachment 1 to this report and determines the road enclosed within the rear of 28 & 30 Bell Street, Coburg, is not reasonably required as a road for public use.

3.
Authorises the Executive Manager Finance to do all things necessary to affect the discontinuance and sale of the section of road enclosed within the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg to the adjoining property owners.

4.
Publishes notice of this decision in the Victoria Government Gazette.

5.
Updates the Register of Public Roads in accordance with section 19 of the Road Management Act 2004, following the discontinuance being published in the Victoria Government Gazette, without a further report to Council.

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves the discontinuance and sale of the road enclosed at the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg, as shown at Attachment 1 to this report, by private treaty to the property owners of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg in accordance with section 206 and clause 3 of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act 1989 and Council’s Rights of Way Associated Policies 2011 and the Rights of Way Strategy. 
2.
Notes that no objections were received, and internal and external referrals provided no objections, to the proposed discontinuance and sale of the road enclosed within the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg as shown at Attachment 1 to this report and determines the road enclosed within the rear of 28 & 30 Bell Street, Coburg, is not reasonably required as a road for public use.

3.
Authorises the Executive Manager Finance to do all things necessary to affect the discontinuance and sale of the section of road enclosed within the rear of 28 and 30 Bell Street, Coburg to the adjoining property owners.

4.
Publishes notice of this decision in the Victoria Government Gazette.

5.
Updates the Register of Public Roads in accordance with section 19 of the Road Management Act 2004, following the discontinuance being published in the Victoria Government Gazette, without a further report to Council.

Carried


	DCI12/19
CONTRACT 798T - ROAD RECONSTRUCTION OF GLENORA AVENUE, COBURG - TENDER AWARD (D19/205220)

	Road reconstruction works at Glenora Avenue, Coburg between Rennie Street and Carlisle Street are identified in the 2019/2020 Capital Works Program. The works are required to address the poor condition of the kerb and channel and asphalt road pavement and rectify drainage issues along the roadway.

An advertisement was placed in The Age newspaper on Saturday, 4 May 2019 inviting tenders from contractors to undertake the works. The tenders closed on Monday 27 May 2019, with 8 tenders received.

MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd achieved the highest score through the evaluation process. MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd has previously undertaken road reconstruction works for Moreland City Council and successfully delivered the works to a very good standard.

The project will be utilising recycled crushed concrete as bedding material in the road sub‑base, under all new concrete paving and as backfill to the new drainage pipes in the street. The use of recycled crushed concrete will reduce the need for raw materials by approximately 842 cubic metres.

This contract will also promote the use of increased recycled content in road reconstruction activities by utilising recycled truck tyres which are converted into crumb rubber and mixed with the bitumen to form the asphalt base and wearing course of the road pavement. The total amount of asphalt used for this project is approximately 174 cubic metres, which equates to 435 truck tyres utilised in the rubberised asphalt product for this project.

The tender sum was revised to include the environmental sustainable construction materials as detailed above. It is noted that the inclusion of the alternate crumb rubber asphalt product equates to a 10% cost increase over the typical Stone Mastic Asphalt product used by Council. The performance of the product will be monitored for consideration of its ongoing use in future road reconstruction projects.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 798T – Road Reconstruction of Glenora Avenue, Coburg between Rennie Street and Carlisle Street to MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd for the revised tendered lump sum of $542,263.00 (excluding GST) plus provisional sum amount of $169,166.00 (excluding GST), total $711,429.00.

2.
Allocates a contingency amount of $71,141.00 (10%) to the project bringing the total expenditure for Contract 798T – Road Reconstruction of Glenora Avenue, Coburg between Rennie Street and Carlisle Street to $782,570.00.

3.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any other required documentation, including authorising any cost overruns, provided that the overall Road and Car Parks budget allocation is not exceeded.

	Resolution
Cr Dorney moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 798T – Road Reconstruction of Glenora Avenue, Coburg between Rennie Street and Carlisle Street to MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd for the revised tendered lump sum of $542,263.00 (excluding GST) plus provisional sum amount of $169,166.00 (excluding GST), total $711,429.00.

2.
Allocates a contingency amount of $71,141.00 (10%) to the project bringing the total expenditure for Contract 798T – Road Reconstruction of Glenora Avenue, Coburg between Rennie Street and Carlisle Street to $782,570.00.

3.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any other required documentation, including authorising any cost overruns, provided that the overall Road and Car Parks budget allocation is not exceeded.

Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM28/19
Advocating for better bicycle and pedestrian outcomes with elevated rail lines on the Upfield Corridor (D19/243056)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Prepares a report (at the earliest opportunity) for a future Council meeting to consider advocacy to the relevant Transport Minister and associated Ministers and to the LXRP to seek positive outcomes for pedestrian and bicycle users as a consequence of the proposed Upfield LXRP works. The report should, at a minimum, include consideration of advocacy positions on:

a)
Improved bicycle pathways, including an elevated bicycle veloway in line with the railway which considers calling for analyses for the benefits of such bike infrastructure for the community. 

b)
Optimal pedestrian outcomes with respect to the design of the 2 new stations that enable travellers to enter/exit them on both the north and south sides of Moreland Road and Bell Street and so allowing pedestrians the option of not having to cross these busy roads at ground level.

c)
Seeking alternative lay down sites for the construction period, which would mitigate against mature tree losses at Gandolfo Park, in particular, and any other mature/significant trees that may be threatened by the construction period works. Alternatives could include using nearby playing fields and re-locating affected sporting clubs for the period of the works.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Prepares a report (at the earliest opportunity) for a future Council meeting to consider advocacy to the relevant Transport Minister and associated Ministers and to the LXRP to seek positive outcomes for pedestrian and bicycle users as a consequence of the proposed Upfield LXRP works. The report should, at a minimum, include consideration of advocacy positions on:

a)
Improved bicycle pathways, including an elevated bicycle veloway in line with the railway which considers calling for analyses for the benefits of such bike infrastructure for the community. 

b)
Optimal pedestrian outcomes with respect to the design of the 2 new stations that enable travellers to enter/exit them on both the north and south sides of Moreland Road and Bell Street and so allowing pedestrians the option of not having to cross these busy roads at ground level.

c)
Seeking alternative lay down sites for the construction period, which would mitigate against mature tree losses at Gandolfo Park, in particular, and any other mature/significant trees that may be threatened by the construction period works. Alternatives could include using nearby playing fields and re-locating affected sporting clubs for the period of the works.

d) 
Making the traffic lights at Bell Street and Moreland Road Coburg, where they intersect with the Upfield train line, pedestrian initiated and installing pedestrian signals at Munro and Reynard Streets Coburg.

Carried unanimously


	NOM29/19
Plaque for Shane McDermott (D19/243011)

	Motion

That Council investigates an appropriate place in Sheils Reserve, Brunswick West to locate a plaque to commemorate Shane McDermott’s role in involving the community in advocating for a bird habitat and seating/picnic facilities in the reserve.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council investigates an appropriate place in Sheils Reserve, Brunswick West to locate a plaque to commemorate Shane McDermott’s role in involving the community in advocating for a bird habitat and seating/picnic facilities in the reserve.

Carried


	NOM30/19
Level Crossing designs (D19/243052)

	Motion

That Council request the Victorian Design Review Panel to provide an independent review of the level crossing removal designs on the Upfield Line once they are available.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council request the Victorian Design Review Panel to provide an independent review of the level crossing removal designs on the Upfield Line once they are available.

Carried unanimously


	NOM31/19
Phasing out gas in leisure centres (D19/243127)

	Motion

That Council: 

1.
Note that the draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 which includes an initiative to investigate the feasibility and timing of a planned ‘phase out’ of fossil gas from Council facilities (including aquatic centres) and replace it with renewable energy sources. Following the completion of the current community consultation process the Action Plan will be reported to the November 2019 Council Meeting.

2.
Resolve that the Council Report and draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 Action Plan include the investigation and feasibility of a planned ‘phase out’ of fossil gas and replacement with renewable energy sources in time for the redevelopment of the Fawkner Leisure Centre.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council: 

1
Notes that the draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 which includes an initiative to investigate the feasibility and timing of a planned ‘phase out’ of fossil gas from Council facilities (including aquatic centres) and replace it with renewable energy sources. Following the completion of the current community consultation process the Action Plan will be reported to the November 2019 Council Meeting.

2.
Resolves that the Council Report and draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 Action Plan include the investigation and feasibility of a planned ‘phase out’ of fossil gas and replacement with renewable energy sources in time for the redevelopment of the Fawkner Leisure Centre.
Carried unanimously


	NOM32/19
Smart, safe and healthy cities - on street electric vehicle charging infrastructure (D19/243522)

	Motion

That Council receives information on exploring a trial of on-street electric vehicle chargers in at least 2 locations within the municipality as part of the Council report in November to adopt the Zero Carbon Moreland 2020/21 – 2024/25 – 5 year Action Plan. These chargers may be combined with other smart technology infrastructure to provide additional benefits to the community. 

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council receives information on exploring a trial of on-street electric vehicle chargers in at least 2 locations within the municipality as part of the Council report in November 2019 to adopt the Zero Carbon Moreland 2020/21 – 2024/25 – 5 year Action Plan. These chargers may be combined with other smart technology infrastructure to provide additional benefits to the community. 

Carried



	NOM34/19
Sydney Road Survey (D19/243539)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Notes that officers are conducting a live, on-site survey of shoppers and business users on Sydney road to simply ask them whether they parked a car on Sydney Road on the day of their visit. The survey will be conducted over a variety of days and times.

2.
Receives a report at the August meeting on the results of the survey. 

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes that officers are conducting a live, on-site survey of shoppers and business users on Sydney road to simply ask them whether they parked a car on Sydney Road on the day of their visit. The survey will be conducted over a variety of days and times.

2.
Receives a report at the August 2019 Council meeting on the results of the survey. 

Carried


	NOM35/19
Advocating further options and trialling shared path diversions, including Sydney Road as a key option during the LXRP project and the second tower development at Jewel Station (D19/243581)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Prepares a report at the earliest opportunity, which Council can use to advocate to VicRoads and other relevant state government agencies, providing a range of options for re-routing the shared path and undertaking a trial of these in at least 2 key places on the Upfield rail corridor:

a)
During the LXRP elevated rail works (Bell Street to Moreland Road).

b)
The current development at Jewell Station that re-routes bike users to the western side of the corridor along Watson Street. 

The report should include: 

i. Options that trials bicycle lanes on Sydney Road at both the southern and northern diversion, while acknowledging that VicRoads have responsibility for this road and tramway. 

ii. Consideration of a 24/7 north/south bike route with safety barriers on the western side of Sydney Road. 

iii. Gathers data on how people travel to and from Sydney Road and surrounding locations to facilitate planning for improved access for pedestrians, bike users and public transport users in particular, in line with MITS.

iv. Consideration of levers Council could utilise and/or develop further with the aim of keeping public shared ways/pathways open during the construction period (such as, negotiation with the developer/builder, models used in other Councils where gantries are utilised, etc) and where closure is deemed the only option, that options for minimising the closure time are thoroughly pursued.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Prepares a report at the earliest opportunity, which Council can use to advocate to VicRoads and other relevant state government agencies, providing a range of options for re-routing the shared path and undertaking a trial of these in at least 2 key places on the Upfield rail corridor:

a)
During the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP) elevated rail works (Bell Street to Moreland Road Coburg).

b)
The current development at Jewell Station that re-routes bike users to the western side of the corridor along Watson Street Brunswick. 

The report should include: 

i. Options that trials bicycle lanes on Sydney Road at both the southern and northern diversion, while acknowledging that VicRoads have responsibility for this road and tramway. 

ii. Consideration of a 24/7 north/south bike route with safety barriers on the western side of Sydney Road. 

iii. Gathers data on how people travel to and from Sydney Road and surrounding locations, to facilitate planning for improved access for pedestrians, bike users and public transport users in particular, in line with the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy (MITS).

iv. Consideration of levers Council could utilise and/or develop further with the aim of keeping public shared ways/pathways open during the construction period (such as, negotiation with the developer/builder, models used in other Councils where gantries are utilised, etc) and where closure is deemed the only option, that options for minimising the closure time are thoroughly pursued.
Carried unanimously


	NOM36/19
Progressive Cities – Developing New Working Cities Relationships (D19/243651)

	Motion

That Council resolves to receive a report that details:

1.
The current working relationship between each of its ‘sister and friendship’ cities. This is to include the level of policy exchange and officer level engagement this Council term as well as the level of communication between cities over the duration of the relationship. It shall also highlight the environmental, social and economic benefits of maintaining these relationships.

2.
The identification of possible international cities to develop a progressive working policy and officer based collaborative relationship. These cities would have declared a climate emergency, be progressive and like-minded. 

3.
The identification of possible interstate cities that may promote and foster indigenous learning and connection with our community. These cities would not be located within a major city and likely be remotely located.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council receives a report that details:

1.
The current working relationship between each of its ‘sister and friendship’ cities. This is to include the level of policy exchange and officer level engagement this Council term as well as the level of communication between cities over the duration of the relationship. It shall also highlight the environmental, social and economic benefits of maintaining these relationships.

2.
The identification of possible international cities to develop a progressive working policy and officer based collaborative relationship. These cities would have declared a climate emergency, be progressive and like-minded. 

3.
The identification of possible interstate cities that may promote and foster First Nations learning and connection with our community. These cities would not be located within a major city and likely be remotely located.

9.58 pm
Cr Dorney left the Council Chamber during the debate.
10.01 pm
Cr Dorney returned to the Council Chamber during the debate.
Carried


	NOM37/19
Cladding Crisis Event - Hall Hire Waiver (D19/243926)

	Motion

That Council waives the hall hire fees for an event targeted to property owners affected by the cladding crisis on 11 August 2019 that is to be conducted by the volunteer organisation known as the Builders Collective at the Coburg Town Hall. The event will provide property owners with the opportunity hear from and interact with a range of expert speakers. 

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1. Waives the hall hire fees for an event targeted to property owners affected by the cladding crisis on a date to be confirmed, that is to be conducted by the volunteer organisation known as Builders Collective, at the Coburg Town Hall, to provide property owners with the opportunity hear from, and interact with, a range of expert speakers.

2. Notifies Builders Collective of its decision to waive the hall hire fee and confirms the date of the event. 

3. Promotes Builders Collective event for owners to hear from and interact with a range of expert speakers, via its communication channels.
Carried unanimously


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
Foreshadowed Items:
Nil. 
URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS: 
Nil. 
Confidential Business: 
	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989, this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider these reports:

(
EMF25/19 Brunswick Property Report (D19/241221) because it relates to proposed developments.

(
DCI13/19 Best Value Review Outcomes (D19/215123) because it relates to personnel matters. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 10.12 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded that the Council meeting be open to the public.
Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 10.49 pm.

The meeting closed at 10.50 pm.

Confirmed

Cr Natalie Abboud

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10 July 2019 (D19/264753)
1

